UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

ACADEMIC QUALITY AND STANDARDS COMMITTEE

9 March 2016
UNAPPROVED MINUTES

	Chair
	Dr Peter Luther, Deputy Dean (Education) (Humanities)


	Present
	Mr Neil Bamber, Ms Eigaude Bertasiute, Mr Osei Downes, Mr Ruairi Hipkin, Professor Roderick Main, Mr Andrew McIntosh, Professor Aletta Norval, Dr David Penman, Professor David Pevalin, Ms Rhoda Quist, Dr Chris Saker, Mr Paul Smart


	Apologies
	Dr Dominic Micklewright, Ms Claire Nixon


	Secretary
	Ms Liz Laws, Senior Quality and Academic Development Manager


	In attendance
	Dr Emma Dollard, Ms Karen Leeder

	
	

	GENERAL BUSINESS
	

	
	

	INTRODUCTION AND ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	

	Noted
	The Chair welcomed Paul Smart, who joined the committee in place of Dr Joanne Andrews.
	16/82 

	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	
	

	The following items were starred for discussion in addition to the circulated agenda:  4, 5, 15.

	16/83 

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	
	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated at the meeting.
	16/84 

	
	
	

	Minutes of meeting held on 27 January 2016 (AQSC/16/12)
	

	
	

	Approved
	Minutes of the meeting held on 27 January 2016 with a correction to the spelling of Ms Eigaude Bertasiute’s first name.
	16/85 

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	Minute 16/30
The SU had completed their analysis of the survey they had carried out through the ‘Question of the week’ on whether January exams had affected students’ plans over the summer, and whether there was a preference for the number of exams in a week or day.

	16/86 

	
	The VP (Education) reported that 30% of students had said they were affected by January exams, and would therefore be asking for the timing to be reviewed.  A paper was expected to be submitted to Education Committee at its meeting in the summer term with a view to any approved changed to be introduced in 2016/17.


	16/87 


	Reported
	Paragraph 5.3 of Appendix A to the minutes

The Chair reported that Education Committee had supported the creation of a Task and Finish Group to consider the information External Examiners are provided with.  Dr Peter Luther would Chair the Group.  Education Committee had also recommended that membership included representation from the Department of Mathematical Sciences to allow them to share their experience and good practice.
	16/88 

	
	
	

	SECTION A – EDUCATION STRATEGY AND POLICY
	

	
	
	

	ACADEMIC STANDARDS AND PARTNERSHIPS REPORT (AQSC/16/14)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from the Academic Standards and Partnerships Office on internal and external developments relating to academic quality and standards.


	16/89 

	Reported
	Since the last meeting, QAA had published revised Subject Benchmark Statements for the following areas:

· Creative Writing

· Area Studies

· Accounting

· Finance

· Computing

· Social Policy

Consultations had been published on the following Subject Benchmark Statements:

· Sociology

	16/90 

	
	The consultation on the BIS Green Paper ‘Fulfilling our Potential: Teaching Excellence, Social Mobility and Student Choice’ closed on 15 January 2016.  On 29 February 2016, BIS published a report ‘The Teaching Excellence Framework:  Assessing quality in Higher Education’.  This latest report highlighted BIS’ support for the Government’s focus on teaching quality though a TEF which should be centred on the interests of students and assist student choice.  BIS also agreed that tuition fees should be linked to the TEF as long as there was confidence among students and universities in the metrics used.


	16/91 

	
	BIS expressed the view that independent quality review should be retained, and called for clarity over how interdependencies between research and teaching would be respected, and how holistic oversight of universities’ performance would be ensured.  BIS highlighted the need for a response to concerns raised around the proposed metrics, and recommended further consultation and clarification around the metrics and future iterations of the TEF.
	16/92 

	
	
	

	STUDENT APPEALS, COMPLAINTS AND ACADEMIC OFFENCES 2014-15 (AQSC/16/15)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report on academic appeals, complaints and academic offences received by the University during 2014/15.

	16/93 

	Noted 
	Members of AQSC thanked the authors for the work done to analyse and summarise the data into a report that triggered useful discussion.


	16/94 

	Noted
	The number of appeals which were being submitted through the consultation with the Dean process had doubled compared to last year, which could not entirely be due to increases in student numbers.  AQSC agreed it would be beneficial for departments and Academic Services to review the following areas with the aim of reducing appeals and reaching a resolution as swiftly as possible:

· Advice provided to Exam Boards to ensure that students were given all options open to them

· Advice given to students on their course requirements, particularly where these relate to core requirements which cannot be appealed against

· Whether an informal stage could be considered, similar to the complaints procedure, where students could seek advice as to how best to approach their appeal.

	16/95 

	
	Approximately 50% of appeals related to extenuating circumstances.  Exam Boards were provided with comprehensive guidance and training on how to handle extenuating circumstances.  While recognising that students encounter difficulties which cannot always be shared in advance of an Exam Board, members of AQSC felt that Academic Services, in liaison with the Students’ Union and departments, should review the information students are provided with which encourages them to declare circumstances in advance of an Exam Board wherever possible.


	16/96 

	
	It was anticipated that the future review of the Academic Offences procedure would also help reduce the number of offences and appeals through improved guidance on managing and applying penalties.


	16/97 

	
	While it was very useful to see the types of complaint received, the Committee felt that the categorisation of complaints could be made broader to ensure students’ identities were protected.


	16/98 

	
	One complaint had been referred to an external agency to consider, and had been dismissed.  AQSC felt the policy should be reviewed to ensure the option for the University to refer a case for external review was included.


	16/99 

	
	Previously, the letter from the OIA had been provided.  The secretary to the Committee would enquire as to whether this would be received in future.

	16/100 

	
	To help interpret data, identify trends and make comparisons between departments and faculties, AQSC recommended that the following changes were made to the report in future:
· Add percentages to the report, including reference to the number of students.

· Consider how the data might be presented graphically.
· Consider whether any further breakdown of data might be possible to provide a clearer picture.
· Clarify that the varying roles quoted in table A2 (Academic Partners – Academic Offences) aligned with relevant policy and staffing structures at partner institutions.
· Add historic trends to the academic offences report.

· Differentiate between academic offences relating to undergraduate and postgraduate provision.


	16/101 

	Noted
	Some specific queries were raised, which would be referred on to the departments or appropriate office to consider investigating further.  These were:

· Whether the number of appeals for EBS was in line with other departments, and if not what the reasons for this might be.

· What the reason was for the appeals in CCFEA in 2014/15 (five in 2014/15 compared to none in the previous three years).

· The numbers of complaints reported in table A (total complaints and outcomes) needed to be corrected to equal the totals given.
· The number of academic offences for University of Essex Online, currently showing none received, needed to be corrected.
	16/102 

	
	
	

	FITNESS TO PRACTICE REPORT (AQSC/16/16)
	

	
	
	

	Received 
	A report on the numbers of referrals made and the resultant outcomes made under the Fitness to Practise Procedure in academic year 2014-15. 


	16/103 

	Noted
	The report was the first of its kind to be produced, and the Committee welcomed the information.  It was recommended that this report was merged with the previous report in future.
	16/104 

	
	
	

	SECTION B – ACADEMIC BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	The reports from the Faculty Education Committees varied in length and style – some being more discursive than others.  The length of reports depended to a large extent on the type of activity being reported and the corresponding supplementary documents attached.  The newly formed Quality and Academic Development team in Academic Services would be working on the format and content of reports to ensure they provided relevant information in sufficient detail.

	16/105 

	Reported
	Each Faculty Education Committee report contained a record of discussions around postgraduate taught provision (PGT) External Examiner reports and Annual Review of Course (ARC) reports for both postgraduate taught and research provision.  AQSC had received separate papers on PGT External Examiner and ARC reports which incorporated FEC discussions.  These areas are therefore summarised under the relevant section of these minutes.  Written summaries of PGT ARCs would be considered by the FECs in May 2016, and by AQSC in June 2016.
	16/106 

	
	
	

	FACULTY OF HUMANITIES (AQSC/16/17)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from the Faculty Education Committee (Humanities) held on 17 February 2016.
	16/107 

	
	
	


	Course discontinuation
	

	Resolved
	That the following courses be permanently discontinued with effect from October 2016;

In the School of Law:

· PG Diploma in International Trade Law

· PG Diploma in European Union Commercial Law


	16/108 

	
	
	

	Approval of new courses (Category One)
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The Executive Dean had given Part 2 approval for the following courses, to be introduced with effect from October 2016 unless otherwise indicated:

In the School of Philosophy and Art History:

· PhD/MPhil/MPhD in Curating

This course would add to the existing practice-based PhDs in the School which allowed alternative forms of dissertation such as curating an exhibition.

· BA Global Studies – (NB - 3-year full time version)
· BA Global Studies – (NB - part-time version of course to be introduced from October 2017) 
· BA Global Studies (Including Year Abroad) – (NB -4-year full time version only)
In the School of Law*:

· LLB Law with Business

· LLB Law with Business (Including Year Abroad)

· LLB Law with Business (Including Placement Year)
	16/109 

	
	
	

	Approval of new courses for publicity purposes
	

	

	Reported 
	The Executive Dean had approved the following courses for publicity purposes (Part 1) to be offered from October 2016 unless otherwise indicated:

In the International Academy:

· English Plus Study Abroad  (course to be introduced from April 2016)
In the School of Law:

· LLB Law with Business MN00

· LLB Law with Business (Including Year Abroad) MN01

· LLB Law with Business (Including Placement Year) MN02

In the School of Philosophy and Art History:

· PhD/Mphil/MPhD in Curating
	16/110 

	
	
	

	FACULTY OF SCIENCE AND HEALTH (AQSC/16/18)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from the Faculty Education Committee (Science and Health) held on 17 February 2016.
	16/111 

	
	
	


	Validation of New Courses  
	

	Resolved
	Following recommendation from a validation panel, the following degree apprenticeships courses should be introduced from October 2016, subject to the conditions outlined in the report:

In the School of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering:

· BSc (Hons) Digital and Technology Solutions (Software Engineer)

· BEng (Hons) Embedded Electronic Systems Design and Development Engineer

These courses would be included in Periodic Review of the School’s undergraduate courses (next due in 2016/17).


	16/112 

	Reported
	A meeting to review progress on the conditions and recommendations had been held, and work was ongoing to meet them.  Some changes had been made to the proposed delivery structures in response to the event.

Students on the BSc Digital and Technology Solutions course would spend the first two terms of stage one and two on campus, and would be work-based for the remainder of the time.

Students on the BEng Embedded Electronic Systems Design and Development Engineer would now take the course in a more traditional way, with students joining the course on campus during standard terms and working with their employer during the breaks.


	16/113 

	Approval of new courses for publicity purposes
	

	Reported
	The Executive Dean had approved the following courses for publicity purposes (Part 1) to be offered from October 2016:

In the School of Biological Sciences:

· BSc Sports Performance and Coaching 

· BSc Sports Performance and Coaching (Including Placement Year) 

· BSc Sports Performance and Coaching (Including Year Abroad)

In the Department of Mathematical Sciences:

· BSc Economics and Mathematics (Including Placement Year)

· BSc Mathematics with Physics (Including Placement Year)

· BSc Finance and Mathematics (Including Placement Year)


	16/114 

	Reported
	The Executive Dean had approved the following courses for publicity purposes (Part 1) to be offered from October 2017:

In the School of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering:

· BEng Robotic Engineering 

· BEng Robotic Engineering (Including Placement Year) 

· BEng Robotic Engineering (Including Year Abroad)
	16/115 

	
	
	


	Approval of new courses (taught category two, research type two)
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The Deputy Dean (Education), on behalf of the Executive Dean, had approved the following Postgraduate Research course to be offered from October 2016:

In the School of Biological Sciences:

· PhD Plant Biology

· The exit awards of MPhil Plant Biology and Masters by Dissertation Plant Biology were also approved.

In the Department of Mathematical Sciences:

· PhD Actuarial Science 

· The exit awards of MPhil Actuarial Science and Masters by Dissertation Actuarial Science were also approved.
	16/116 

	
	
	

	FACULTY OF SOCIAL SCIENCES (AQSC/16/19)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from the Faculty Education Committee (Social Sciences) held on 17 February 2016.


	16/117 

	Course discontinuation and suspension
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	That the following courses should be permanently discontinued with effect from October 2016:

In the Department of Language and Linguistics:

· BA English Language

· BA English Language (Including Year Abroad)
In the Department of Sociology:

· PhD Criminology and Socio-Legal Research (Full-time, Part-time, MPhD and MPhil)

· PhD Sociological Research (Full-time, Part-time, MPhD, MPhil and Integrated PhD)


	16/118 

	Reported
	The Deputy Dean (Education) had approved the temporary suspension of the following course with effect from October 2016:

In Essex Business School:

· MSc International Accounting 
	16/119 

	
	
	

	Approval of new course (category two)
	

	Resolved 
	The following course should be introduced with effect from October 2016. There were no conditions or recommendations attached to the course approval, although AQSC highlighted some areas for clarification which are set out below. The course would be included in the Periodic Review of the Centre’s undergraduate provision due to be held in 2020/21. 

In the Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies:

· BA Psychoanalytic Studies (Including Placement Year)

Areas to be clarified relating to the programme specification:

· Consider how the placement year is covered in course outcomes to make it distinct from other versions of the course

· Clarify learning and assessment methods relating to outcome B3

· Consider the status of SK700 (if optional, specify alternative module choices)

· Ensure module maps refer to levels 4, 5 and 6 only.

· Clarify whether outcome C3 is covered by both / either PA208/PA209.
	16/120 

	
	
	

	Approval of new course (postgraduate research type one)
	

	Reported 
	The Deputy Dean (Education), on behalf of the Executive Dean, had approved the following Postgraduate Research course (Type 1) to be offered from October 2016:

In the Department of Sociology:

· Integrated PhD in Criminology 
	16/121 

	
	
	

	New and amended course titles
	

	Reported 
	The Deputy Dean (Education) had approved the following changes in course title with effect from October 2016:

In the Department of Language and Linguistics: 

From:

· BA English Language, Language Acquisition and Language Disorders

To:

· BA English Language and Language Development 

From:

· BA Modern Languages with Film Production and Editing Skills 

To:

· BA Modern Languages with Film Production* 
In the Department of Sociology:

From:

· BA Media, Culture and Society 

To:

· BA Communications and Digital Culture* 

These changes would also be applied to all relevant study abroad or placement year variants. Where there is a foundation year, this change would also be applied and reported via the Faculty Education Committee paper for the Faculty of Humanities.
	16/122 

	
	
	

	Approval of new courses for publicity purposes
	

	Reported 
	The Executive Dean had approved the following courses for publicity purposes (Part 1) to be offered from October 2016:

In Essex Business School:

· MSc International Accounting and Banking 

In the Department of Language and Linguistics:

· BA Linguistics (Including Placement Year)

· BA English Language and Linguistics (Including Placement Year)

· BA English Language and Teaching English as a Foreign Language (Including Placement Year)

· BA English Language and Language Development (Including Placement Year)

· BA English Language and Literature (Including Placement Year)

· BA Linguistics and Sociology (Including Placement Year)

· BA English Language and History (Including Placement Year)
	16/123 

	
	
	

	PARTNERSHIPS EDUCATION COMMITTEE (AQSC/16/20)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from the Partnerships Education Committee held on 24 February 2016.
	16/124 

	
	
	

	Periodic review


	

	The Tavistock and Portman NHS Foundation Trust
	

	Resolved
	The following course should be reapproved for a further five years until the next cycle of Periodic Reviews (2020/21) subject to the response to the conditions and recommendations outlined in the report being met by agreed deadlines.

· Professional Doctorate in Child, Community and Educational Psychology [M4] 
	16/125 

	
	
	

	Course validation


	

	Kaplan Open Learning (University of Essex Online)


	

	Resolved
	The following course should be approved and would commence as soon as the condition and recommendations had been met. The course would be subject to review in the academic year 2016/17 at the same time as the remainder of the Business and Management programmes.

· PG Cert Business and Financial Trading Analysis
	16/126 

	
	
	

	Tavistock and Portman NHS Foundation Trust


	

	Resolved
	The following courses should be approved for five years with a review during the academic year 2020/21 subject to the response to the conditions and recommendations outlined in the report being met by agreed deadlines.

· Masters in Psychoanalytic Studies (FT/PT/Credit Accumulation) [M16]

Incorporating the following exit awards:

· Postgraduate Diploma in Psychoanalytic Studies

· Postgraduate Certificate in Psychoanalytic Studies
	16/127 

	
	
	

	Site validations of associate centres


	

	Colchester Institute
	

	Resolved
	The following courses should be approved to be delivered at The Lee Westwood Golf School, Stoke-by-Nayland Hotel, Keeper’s Lane, Leavenheath, Colchester, Essex, CO6 4PZ for five years subject to the response to the conditions and recommendations outlined in the report being met by agreed deadlines, and with a review during the academic year 2020/21.

· BA (Hons) Management of Sport

Incorporating the following exit awards:

· Dip HE Management of Sport

· Cert HE Management of Sport 

· FdA Management of Sport

Incorporating the following exit awards:

· Cert HE Management of Sport


	16/128 

	
	
	

	Resolved
	The following courses should be retrospectively approved for five years from the date of the Site Validation with a review during the academic year 2020/21 for the part-time delivery of the following courses at Chelmsford College (Moulsham Street and Princes Street Campuses), Chelmsford, Essex.  No conditions of approval were set.

· Certificate in Education (Further Education and Skills Sector)

· Professional Graduate Certificate in Education (Further 

· Education and Skills Centre)
	16/129 

	
	
	

	Responses to conditions/recommendations from validations and periodic reviews
	

	
	
	

	Reported 
	The responses to conditions and recommendations set at Periodic Reviews for the following courses have been approved by the Dean or Associate Dean of Academic Partnerships.


	16/130 

	
	Colchester Institute
	

	
	· BA (Hons) 3D Design and Craft

· BA (Hons) Fashion and Textiles

· BA (Hons) Graphic Design

· BA (Hons) Fine Art


	16/131 

	
	Tavistock and Portman NHS Foundation Trust
	

	
	· Professional Doctorate Child, Community and Educational Psychology
	16/132 

	
	
	

	Reported
	The Associate Dean approved the following responses to the conditions set at site validations.


	16/133 

	
	Tavistock and Portman NHS Foundation Trust
	

	
	· Associazione Italiana di Psicoterapia Psicoanalitica Infantile, 24 Piazza Sant’Agostino 20123 Milan, Italy 

· Associazione Italiana di Psicoterapia Psicoanalitica Infantile, Via Biasioli 32116167 Genoa, Italy

· Centro Studi Martha Harris, 14 Via Santa Spirito, Florence, 50125, Italy


	16/134 

	Course discontinuation and suspension


	

	Colchester Institute
	

	Resolved
	Entry onto the following courses should be discontinued with immediate effect:

Colchester Institute

· BA (Hons) Music

· MA Music


	16/135 


	Resolved
	Entry onto the following course should be discontinued from 2016-17:

Writtle College

· FdSc Animal Management
	16/136 

	
	
	

	THEMES ARISING FROM EXTERNAL EXAMINER REPORTS (POSTGRADUATE)
	

	Deans’ overview report (AQSC/16/21)
	

	
	
	

	Received 
	A report to provide an overview of issues and good practice arising from consideration of the postgraduate External Examiner report forms for each of the three faculties and academic partnerships.


	16/137 

	Reported
	AQSC held detailed discussions over the content of the reports, and the areas highlighted by the Deans and ASPO, and made recommendations or noted action already underway around the following areas:
· The timeliness of report submission and response to External Examiner reports
· information provided to externals

· the organisation and timing of Exam Boards

· the postgraduate rules of assessment and alignment with other institutions
· use of the whole marking scale

· annotation of coursework scripts
· ensuring comments are invited around assessment feedback

· distinction between modules delivered at both level 6 and 7.


	16/138 

	
	A summary of the review of External Examiner reports incorporating AQSC discussions is given in Appendix AQSC/Mar16/1 to these minutes.
	16/139 

	
	
	

	ANNUAL REVIEW OF COURSES (POSTGRADUATE) (AQSC/16/22)
	

	
	
	

	Received 
	A summary of Faculty postgraduate Annual Review of Course reports reflecting on the academic year 2014-15.
	16/140 

	
	
	

	Reported
	The summary reports produced by the Deputy Deans (Education) and Academic Partnerships Deans highlighted examples of areas of good practice, areas for improvement, and areas for discussion or of particular note by AQSC.  Many of these were covered in the summary of External Examiner reports, which are also reflected upon in ARC reports.  One key area of activity was identified by AQSC around further guidance on effective and full completion of the ARC.

	16/141 

	
	A summary of the review of ARC reports incorporating AQSC discussions is also contained in Appendix AQSC/Mar16/1 to these minutes.  Further comments and discussions at AQSC are highlighted below.


	16/142 

	
	The ARC for the Institute for Social and Economic Research (ISER) referred to student feedback forms evaluating the role of their supervisor, which had been updated to include more qualitative information.  Paul Smart asked for a copy of the form to be sent to Learning and Development to consider its inclusion in supervisor training.

	16/143 

	
	The PVC (Education) and Chair of AQSC expressed their support for the work due to be undertaken by the Deputy Dean (Postgraduate Research and Education) to improve PhD submission rates in the Faculty of Humanities.

	16/144 

	
	The Deputy Dean (Science and Health) noted that students should be discouraged from completing their dissertations away from the University as they could miss out on support from academic staff. There was a concern that this was having an impact on completion and good degrees. AQSC acknowledged that Tier 4 requirements added a level of complexity to the issue.


	16/145 

	
	Members of AQSC discussed comments in the ARC report for East15 which referred to the relationship between East15 students and the Students’ Union.  The SU reported they had experienced some difficulties in liaising with the department over student representation and recent elections for the VP (Loughton) role, and felt that some of the comments in the report were not appropriate for the intended focus of ARCs.  The SU had established a steering group to review SU activities for, and engagement with East15 students, and were keen to ensure there was an effective student representation system in place and constructive communication between them and the department.  The PVC (Education) and Executive Dean were aware of the issues, and would also be in contact with the department and SU.

	16/146 

	
	The SU and Faculty Convenors were encouraged to raise any issues they might have at the earliest stage, including at the Faculty Education Committee (regardless of whether a department was represented at that meeting or not).
	16/147 

	
	
	

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The Committee looked forward to the next round of Student Choice Awards.  Nominations opened on 11 March 2016, and awards would be made on 27 April 2016.
	16/148 

	
	
	

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	The date of the next meeting was Wednesday 1 June 2016.
	16/149 


Liz Laws
Senior Academic Standards and Partnerships Manager
March 2016
Appendix AQSC/Mar16/1

Summary of Postgraduate (taught provision) External Examiner Reports and Annual Review of Courses reflecting on 2014-15

1. Introduction and background

1.1. Postgraduate External Examiner reports reflecting on the academic year 2014-15 and Annual Review of Course (ARC) reports submitted in the spring term 2015-16 have been reviewed at departmental and faculty level. Overviews of the External Examiner reports were prepared by the Deputy Deans (Education) for each Faculty, and were considered by Faculty Education Committees in February 2015.  The Deans gave oral reports to the spring Faculty Education Committees on the ARC reports in advance of submitting written reports to AQSC.

1.2. The Deans are taking specific issues forward at Departmental and Faculty level.  Departments also respond to, or have plans to respond to External Examiners directly.

1.3. At its meeting on 9 March 2016, AQSC considered the Deans’ written reports on the postgraduate External Examiner and ARC reports. AQSC discussed those areas the Deans had asked the Committee to consider, with a view to determining whether any further action was needed in response to the issues raised.  This overview summarises areas of good practice and key areas for potential enhancement that AQSC wished to bring to Education Committee’s attention. As several areas of discussion cut across undergraduate and postgraduate provision, references have been made to previous reports to affirm action already taken.

1.4. Academic Section restructure
The Academic Standards and Partnerships Office (ASPO) and Registry ceased to exist on 29 February 2016. Academic quality assurance processes, including External Examiners, are now managed through the new Quality and Academic Development (QUAD) team. Exam boards and the Rules of Assessment sit with the new Assessment team. References have been amended in this report to refer to the new teams.

2. Overall feedback from External Examiners

2.1. External Examiner postgraduate reports reflecting on 2014-15 demonstrated satisfaction with academic quality and standards; learning, teaching and assessment strategies; student performance, progression, retention and degree classifications; internal marking procedures; the curriculum and curriculum developments; the operation of Boards and administrative arrangements; and the response to previous External Examiner comments.

2.2. External Examiners were particularly impressed by the quality of student research specifically and the quality of student work in general.

2.3. External Examiners were generally also very positive about the quality of feedback, particularly the “feed forward” model, continuing a trend from the 13/14 reports. Feedback has been implicitly covered in the External Examiner report template but when the templates are annually reviewed, a specific question will be allocated to the quality of feedback to students.

ACTION 1: A question on feedback to students to be included in the External Examiner report.

2.4. Notwithstanding some concerns about how the timetable of Boards was created [please see paras. 3.1.4 and 3.1.6], the Deans all reported External Examiner satisfaction with the operation of the Boards of Examiners, highlighting in particular the quality of the administrative arrangements. Encouragingly, one External Examiner in CPS commented in particular on his successful remote attendance at the final board.

3. Areas of discussion and enhancement considered by AQSC

AQSC discussed the following areas: 

3.1
Submission of and response to External Examiner reports

AQSC agreed that the following issues were being investigated already:

The timeliness of report submission
3.1.1
The majority of reports are submitted on time, and form a key part of the cycle of review and improvement.  However, a number of reports were not submitted on time. While this was at both undergraduate and postgraduate level, proportionally, more postgraduate reports are submitted late.   This may be a consequence of additional work pressures on External Examiners in the late autumn and early spring, as opposed to the summer. Late submission of reports makes it difficult for External Examiner reports to be used to inform the departmental ARCs (though it was recognised that External Examiners will have given informal feedback to departments). This then delays departmental consideration and response to External Examiner reports, which in turn means they are not available to be considered by the Dean and included in their summary reports (which inform reports through the University’s committee structure). 

3.1.2
All External Examiner reports are expected to be received by the University no later than four weeks after the Exam Board has taken place. In reality, reports are submitted considerably later. The majority of undergraduate External Examiner reports have been submitted by September, allowing departments to consider the report and send their response (copying in QUAD and the Deputy Dean Education) to the External Examiner, with enough time for the report to feed into the ARC report and the department’s response to be considered along with the report by the Dean. However, for postgraduate provision, the Exam Boards are held between November and December and the deadline for the ARC report is the beginning of February leading to a number of departments without either all their External Examiner reports, a departmental response (as many departments consider these at departmental meetings) or both. This equally impacts on when reports are considered at SSLCs. 

3.1.3
Current practice is that departments and QUAD send reminders before Exam Boards and prompt and chase External Examiners for reports after Boards, but there is very little in the way of punitive action to be taken other than withholding the fee (which is paid upon submission of the report), or terminating the External Examiner contract. QUAD propose to include for all External Examiners as part of their welcome to the new academic year, an overview of the quality year and how their report submission impacts other quality work as additional guidance.

3.1.4
AQSC discussed whether there were mechanisms which might be employed to encourage reports to be written and submitted earlier, for example by changing the final deadline for reports; by requiring or supporting the External Examiner to draft the report as part of their visit to the University for the Exam Board; or by considering whether it would be practicable to move the postgraduate Exam Boards to early-mid November [please see para. 3.1.6].  AQSC also discussed whether the External Examiner report could be submitted to the Dean with the departmental response intact.  QUAD, Deputy Deans and the Assessment team (Academic Services) would discuss what steps could be taken to encourage External Examiners to submit reports on time, and to review how departmental responses are considered by Deans.

Information provided to External Examiners
3.1.5
AQSC noted that this would fall into the remit of the Task and Finish Group agreed by Education Committee which will be chaired by Dr Peter Luther [please see Education Committee paper EC/16/08]. Membership and terms of reference were still to be confirmed but Dr Chris Saker (Mathematical Sciences) had been co-opted by Education Committee. AQSC agreed that discussions should be held over what online access External Examiners might be provided with to course and module materials and student work. AQSC were firm that such access would need to be carefully managed if this was to be offered to all departments and External Examiners and that access should be limited (for example, External Examiners should not have access to Moodle forums).

Exam Boards

3.1.6
The organisation and timing of Exam Boards was raised in all three faculties, and in particular the late notification of the dates of Exam Boards, which anecdotally affected attendance at Boards. AQSC noted that this issue was not limited to postgraduate External Examiners, but related to the undergraduate External Examiners as well. Exam Board organisation had been raised with the Director of Academic Services and there were currently no plans to change arrangements and oversight of Exam Boards (which rested with departments for postgraduate courses and with Academic Services for undergraduate courses).  AQSC emphasised the importance of early notification of Boards, noting that other institutions confirmed dates a year in advance.

3.2
The Postgraduate Rules of Assessment and the criteria for awarding postgraduate distinctions and merits
External Examiners had asked the University to consider whether the current Postgraduate Rules of Assessment were appropriate, particularly with respect to the criteria by which distinctions and merits were awarded. This was raised by External Examiners in two faculties (Social Sciences and Humanities) and had been raised in the reports reflecting on 2013/14. These External Examiners were clear that in their opinion, students at the University were being disadvantaged and that the University was out of line with the rest of the sector. This had also been noted at the Faculty Education Committee in February 2016. AQSC noted that any decision to review aspects of the postgraduate Rules of Assessment should have a clear evidence base and agreed the following actions.

ACTION 2: That a benchmarking exercise should be carried out to investigate whether the University was out of line with the sector with respect to the postgraduate Rules of Assessment, specifically the way in which distinctions and merits are calculated.

ACTION 3: The External Examiners who had raised the issue would receive a letter from the Pro Vice-Chancellor confirming that the matter was being investigated. 
3.3
Use of the whole marking scale
Although comments on this point had reduced from 13/14, this was raised in Humanities, Science and Health and academic partners.  The Deans had noted in their summary reports that External Examiners were still encouraging markers to engage with both the top and bottom of the marking scale. This had also been noted with respect to the undergraduate External Examiner reports (both in 13/14 and 14/15). AQSC agreed that it was reassuring that those External Examiners who raised this were encouraging greater use to be made of both the top and bottom of the marking scale.

3.4
Annotation of coursework scripts

The Deputy Dean (Education) for Science and Health asked AQSC to discuss whether it would be good practice to encourage the annotating of coursework scripts to help weaker students apply their feedback directly to relevant parts of the assessment. The Faculty Education Committee (February 2016) had noted that additional enhancement of technological systems may be necessary to support this. AQSC affirmed that there was no University policy preventing annotation of scripts (either examination or coursework). It was noted that there are some departmental-level approaches, for example HHS currently have a policy preventing the annotation of scripts. The Pro Vice-Chancellor highlighted that recent technological developments to FASER now permitted in-text comments, and that departments should be encouraged to provide feedback in a variety of ways.

3.5
The format of the External Examiner report

It was agreed that an additional question should be added to the form, perhaps on an annual basis, to seek External Examiner feedback on specific areas of interest to the University.

ACTION 4: As part of the annual review of the External Examiner report templates, QUAD to consult with key stakeholders as to additional questions to be added to the forms and a summary of answers to be reported to AQSC.

3.6
Modules taught at both FHEQ Level 6 and Level 7

AQSC discussed briefly circumstances where modules were taught at both Level 6 and Level 7. This had been prompted by the Deputy Dean (Education) Science and Health’s report who also noted that work was ongoing to review modules where this was the case.

4. Postgraduate Annual Review of Courses (ARC) 

4.1
Good practice
The Deans identified good practice in all the faculties, but noted that much of it is so discipline dependent that there is less transferable good practice than at undergraduate level. However, the Deans of Social Sciences and Humanities noted some innovative work with respect to the form of the final dissertation in EBS (practice-orientated projects), and History, LiFTS and Law (PSS work placements). SPAH were developing a free-standing Graduate Diploma for students who were not ready for a specialist MA. There had, in addition, been some collaborative work between East 15 and LiFTS students which was to be encouraged. The methods by which Biological Sciences and CSEE monitor feedback, though perhaps labour intensive, were good practice and could be shared more widely. Mathematical Sciences and Psychology were using SAMT data particularly effectively. Psychology’s pre-arrival information was praised. AQSC suggested that a postgraduate version of Essex 101 (www.essex.ac.uk/study/ug/essex101/) could be developed. The submission of the ARC reports to the Faculty Education Committees allowed good practice to be disseminated and discussed.

5. Areas of discussion and enhancement considered by AQSC

5.1
Completion of the ARC report

All three Deputy Deans (Education) and  QUAD  reported some areas of the ARC report which they felt had not been completed as effectively as they could be by departments, particularly where questions remained unanswered, or  with respect to the detail provided and the quality of evidence. AQSC noted that in a minority of cases, issues had been raised for which ARC reports were not the correct fora and inappropriate detail had been given [please see also paras. 5.5 and 6.3].

5.2
The QUAD review found, as was observed in the undergraduate ARCs reporting on 2014/15, that there is departmental variation in how quality processes are followed. While variation is expected, there are certain obligatory processes to which departments must adhere (for example, discussing External Examiner reports via SSLC meetings). In the majority of ARC reports, there was a lack of detail given about how quality processes with respect to External Examiners work in practice. This can mask transferable good practice or enhanced practice from year to year or between undergraduate provision and postgraduate provision. Details are often so slight that the process being described is unclear. In some cases, where evidence had been referenced, it was unclear whether the evidence supported the process being described.

5.3
AQSC acknowledged how busy the spring term is for all staff [please also see para 3.1.1 with respect to External Examiner reports], and highlighted the need for departments to ensure that the ARC was co-ordinated by one person (usually the Director of Education or Graduate Director), but written collaboratively.  It was essential for staff involved to ensure they had access to and reflected fully on available data such as DLHE data, SAMT and NSS (accessed through the Planning Information Portal).

5.4
There had been several excellent examples of all the sections at both undergraduate and postgraduate taught that could be shared with colleagues. It was proposed that further guidance be given to Directors of Education in advance of the submission of the 2015-16 ARCs [please see para. 6.3].

5.5
Faculty Education Committee and AQSC receipt of ARC reports


AQSC emphasised that committees receive the ARCs rather than approve them, and that they remain departmental documents.  However, AQSC was clear that the Faculty Education Committees could and have required departments to amend their ARC reports and resubmit them for consideration. The resubmitted reports were retained as the final record. Due to the very tight deadlines between submission of the ARC reports and the deadline for Faculty Education Committee papers, departments should therefore take particular care when writing reports to ensure the content was appropriate and relevant to the review of courses, keeping in mind the most appropriate route to raise issues which fell into the remit of other committees or teams (for example Student Experience Committee).

6. Conclusion

6.1
Overall, the External Examiner reports and ARC reports provide reassurance of the ongoing high standards of postgraduate provision at the University.

6.2
The summary reports produced by the Deans continue to be a very useful means of highlighting areas of good practice and areas of enhancement. AQSC noted that the former was consistently less transferable than at undergraduate level due to the nature of the provision but the Deans would communicate good practice where appropriate intra-faculty. The Deputy Dean (Education) for Science and Health had noted that perhaps a more holistic approach might be useful in considering External Examiner and ARC reports [also raised in the review of undergraduate provision - please see Education Committee paper EC/16/08] but AQSC was confident that all relevant issues were being addressed. 

6.3
There was clear need for enhanced guidance and additional resources for departments with respect to the ARC and this would be taken forward by QUAD in consultation with the Deputy Deans (Education) and the PVC (Education).

6.4
QUAD would also enhance guidance provided to External Examiners and review the clarity of communications (both from QUAD and departments) regarding the report submission deadlines.
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